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By Christina Cantrell 
�

 
 

The first downtown tour of homes was sponsored by 
Downtown Greensboro Inc. on Saturday, June 5, 2010.  The event’s 
purpose was to demonstrate the benefits of downtown living.  I 
purchased my advance ticket on the phone for $12.50 and picked up 
my wristband and map at Triad Stage on Saturday morning at 10:00 
am sharp.  My plan was to walk to all 13 homes on the tour, but as 
the temperature rose past 90 degrees, my resolve melted.  So I 
ended up driving to some of the homes, even though there was a bus 
that made stops at each site.  Thankfully, many homes had free 
spring water, so I was able to keep hydrated throughout my 
exploration. 
 

I love to look inside people’s homes to see the creative 
approach that each individual employs to make a house a home.  My 
first stop was Governor’s Court on North Church St.  Two homes 
were open.  One was especially interesting to me because it was a 
unit that my husband, Robert, and I viewed in our search for a home 
in Greensboro in 2005.  The current owners have done a wonderful 
job of decorating using  
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an Asian theme. The huge curved balcony was full of plants, and I can 
imagine sitting there viewing the downtown Greensboro skyline on pleasant 
evenings.   
 

My next stop was a renovated loft on South Elm St.  This is a huge 
space that is restored into the first LEED* Platinum certified building in 
downtown.  I loved the combination of historic old beams and aged brick with 
minimalistic stainless steel appliances and modern, sleek leather furniture. 
#$e couple has an interesting website that details their year-long effort: 
www.greener-alternatives.com.   

 
Next on the tour, I wandered back down Elm St. to Center Pointe at 

the north end of downtown.  Center Pointe is the old Wachovia office 
building that was converted to high-rise condominiums by Roy Carroll.  Four 
units for sale were open for the tour.  The largest was a 2100 square foot, 3-
bedroom, 3-bath unit on the 10th floor overlooking Center City Park.  I fell in 
love with its floor-to-ceiling windows and high-end finishes such as granite 
counter tops, ceramic bathroom tile, bamboo floors, and oversized 
showerheads.  The energy of Center City Park and North Elm St. just flowed 
into the unit from the tiny balcony.  The toy-sized balcony is too small for a 
pair of chairs, but it still connects to the outside.  I thought the Elm St. side 
was the great view until I meandered over to a 2 bedroom unit on the 
Greene St. side where the baseball stadium and all the church steeples of 
north Greensboro stretched out in front of me.  That’s a pretty spectacular 
view also.  I also love the idea that residents can get room service from 
Avenue Restaurant, which is located in the retail level of the building, 
because it is one of my favorite restaurants in Greensboro. 

 
Next, I drove to Bellemeade Commons.  I pass these townhouses on 

the way to work every morning and although they are convenient to 
downtown and have the peace and quiet of the Cedar St. neighborhood, the 
fact that each unit is 4 stories did not appeal to my way-past-middle-age and 
overly-plump self.  To my surprise, I found that the units have elevators.  All 
of sudden, they became very appealing. The roof-top terrace on the 4th floor 
(complete with powder room and wet bar) is a perfect place to watch 
fireworks after a Hoppers baseball game.  The home owners (who own 
Mack and Mack, the clothing store downtown) have a wonderful, eclectic art 
collection and there is plenty of space to hang it because the townhouse 
layout has long no-window-walls on two sides of each level.    

 
Next up on the tour were two units for sale in Arbor House.  I thought 

these might be noisy due to the location at the corner of Market St. and 
Spring St., but surprisingly, both units were very quiet inside.  The units 
made use of glass brick (as did Center Pointe) to allow light but maintain 
privacy in interior rooms.  My only quibble about the layout of both units is 
that you walk straight into the guest bathroom from the front door. 
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Finally, I drove over to Southside.  Two homes on Gorrell St. 

across the street from each other were examples of large, beautifully 
appointed houses that are new construction, but yet fit comfortably with 
the renovated homes found down the street.  However, the best part 
was the compact but exquisite garden in each home.  One garden 
made use of every inch, with herbs growing against the foundation and 
pavers separating the “rooms” of the garden.  The�other garden used a 
series of decks on different levels to create intimate outdoor areas.  
Each had a water feature which, mingled with the buzz of traffic, 
created a very soothing background noise.  I loved both outdoor 
spaces. The docents in these homes were themselves downtown 
residents and could not be more enthusiastic about the benefits of 
urban living.  Since we moved from downtown Atlanta, I can second 
their zeal about the convenience and energy that in-town residents 
enjoy. 

 
The last properties on the tour were two units in the City View 

apartment complex next to the railroad tracks and overlooking 
downtown Greensboro.  Since by now it was mid-afternoon, the 
community pool was packed with young people having a great time.  
Music from the speakers contributed to the high-energy, festive 
atmosphere.  These low-rise buildings are also newly constructed and 
part of the resurgence of Southside. 
 

By this time, I needed a cool drink and a comfy chair and 
someplace to put up my feet.  So I drove back to my Aycock 
neighborhood and enjoyed my front porch! 
 
*LEED is a rating system that distinguishes the sustainability of one building vs another.  
LEED Platinum is the highest rating obtainable.  LEED stands for Leadership in Energy 
and Environmental Design. 
 
Editor’s Note:  Our thanks to Christina Cantrell, Secretary of Charles B. Aycock Neighborhood Association and a frequent contributor to 
Neighborhood News .  As always, Christina’s articles are a delightful read! 
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Welcome to new neighbors Joe and Amanda Killian, who just moved to 752A Chestnut Street.  Joe and 

Amanda are reporters at the News & Record.  Joe covers county government and Amanda is the city reporter.   
 

Also new are Meredith Menke and Dave Coker, who reside at 607 Park Avenue.  Dave is a Greensboro 
fire fighter, and Meredith is a dental hygienist at a local dentist’s office.   

 
Please stop by and greet your new neighbors, Aycock!  If you know of others new to the neighborhood, 

please let me know so that we can announce them in an upcoming newsletter:  linda@historicaycock.org. 
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National Night Out  
Tuesday, August 3, 2010 

Sternberger Park 
5:00 PM�

 
Board of Directors Meetings 

Last Monday of Month 
 St. Leo’s Place 

6:30 pm  
Residents Welcome! 

 
Ladies Book Club Meetings 

Various Dates  
Various Locations 

7:00 pm  
(See Calendar) 

 
For Other Events/Dates/Times  
Check Calendar of Events at 

www.historicaycock.org 
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By Ann Stringfield 
�

The unkempt exterior at 910 Magnolia Street has been a concern of neighbors for years. Now it 
presents a rare opportunity for purchase and updating. Built between 1915 and 1920, the earliest known 
occupant was J. T. Penn, a vice president of Southern Atlantic Lumber Company. Neglected for many years, 
on January 30, 2010 the house was placed under a City demolition order because of non-repair of several 
building code violations. Because this house is in the Fisher Park Historic District, it has a 365-day “stay of 
execution.” 

Building inspectors, Historic District staff, and Preservation Greensboro 
staff have all visited the house and consistently report that exterior cosmetics 
aside, the house is in excellent structural shape. It features extraordinary 
Craftsman details, including post-on-brick-pier porch supports, multiple-pane 
upper window sashes, unusual exposed stick-work in the dormer gable, exposed 
rafter tails, and the original kitchen and baths. 

The house made the front cover of Preservation Greensboro’s 
Landmarks News magazine in the summer of 2009 as a Treasured Places 
Watch List property. Recently, Preservation Greensboro Inc. (PGI) has entered 
into an agreement with the property’s owner (recently inherited) to seek a buyer. 
Through PGI’s Development Fund, a buyer would repair the structure in 
accordance with the Secretary of Interiors Standards. PGI can shepherd the sale 
and explain historic preservation tax credits available to the buyer. Neighbors on 
Magnolia Street look forward to this house being rejuvenated and once again 

becoming a neighborhood asset. Contact Benjamin Briggs at PGI (336-272-5003). 

Editor’s Note:  Our thanks to Ann Stringfield and the June 2010 edition of Fisher Parker  for giving us 
permission to reprint this article.  Ann serves as Newsletter Editor of Fisher Park’s Fisher Parker . 
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 When we moved into the neighborhood almost 15 years ago, Ned and I brought along our two sons 
and a wonderful black lab mix named Star.  Many of you will remember our beautiful sweet lady who would sit 
out on our stoop with her paws crossed ever so delicately.  She was the best dog ever, and all who met her fell 
in love with her. 
 
 I got Star as a puppy when Conor and I lived in Minnesota in 1993, before marrying Ned and moving 
to Greensboro.  Ned instantly took Star under his wing and taught her all the 
doggie tricks I didn't know how to.  When my son Conor moved to Ashville 
some years ago, he took Star with him.  Conor and his father took great care 
of her, but she fell ill two years ago and had to be put to sleep in April 2010.  I 
think Ned is the one who missed her most when she went up to the 
mountains.  Now we all miss her.   
�
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By Vickie Maness, Kay Heating and Air Conditioning 

By 1950, air conditioning was marketed to homeowners as an essential component of modern living. Today's 
manufacturers offer a variety of air conditioners from electronic window units to ductless systems that are perfect for 
historic homes. Chill in your old house with the right air conditioning system. On a sweltering summer night without air 
conditioning, the romance of an old house can go right out the window. Window units are noisy and can mar the look of a 
historic home. Conventional central air conditioning requires ductwork, and often means sacrificing original woodwork 
and ceilings.  

SpacePak is the central air-conditioning system of choice for homes unable to accommodate conventional  
systems . This unique system is designed for simple installation and quiet, efficient operation. It's perfect for:  

·  homes heated with hot water, steam, electric radiant heat or other ductless systems;  
·  older homes with limited space;  
·  historical landmarks where architectural integrity must be preserved.  

Distribution of air is by means of flexible, pre-insulated 2-inch (inside diameter) tubing which slides through wall structures 
and around obstructions. Each duct run has special sound attenuation materials which absorb airborne and regenerated 
noise to provide a quiet air conditioning system. The only visible part inside the home is a small, w hite, disc-like 
terminator (one-seventh as large as the usual 8" ce iling diffuser).  

SpacePak's line of high-velocity, central cooling systems was developed especially for homes without sheet metal duct 
work. The system uses small-diameter flexible ducts which are threaded between floors, through ceilings and down walls, 
rather than larger sheet metal ducts that would require major structural carpentry and would alter the appearance of the 
home. A quiet blower unit, small enough to fit inside an attic, basement, or crawl space, runs the system.  

See Ad for Kay Heating and Air Conditioning on Page  11 
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By Linda J. Fusco 

 Thinking of re-designing your kitchen?  The question is how to give up modern day technology and 
recreate a kitchen that is period appropriate.  The answer is to add reproduction appliances and accessories 
without sacrificing modern-day cabinets and counter space. 

Skip the center island in favor of a free standing worktable.  Use open shelving and glass-front 
cabinets instead of solid cabinets.  Re-create a butler’s pantry by installing a walk-in closet with open shelving.   

Choose linoleum for flooring, now available in several historically based patterns and colors.  High-end 
multiple-oven ranges can replicate the look of period cookers.  Farmhouse sink reproductions are relatively 
easy to find – or purchase an antique version from a local salvage shop.  Add antique ice boxes – not to hold 
perishables but to keep staples or cleaning supplies.  To finish up, add porcelain doorknobs and simple bell-
shaped shades, available from manufacturers specializing in such.   

Remember:  the goal is not to completely replicate the past, but to mix old and new in a way that 
honors tradition and accommodates today’s needs.  
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By Linda J. Fusco 
 

 Jane Thomas’s website www.historybelle.com will be 
the recipient of an award from National Society Daughters of the 
American Revolution on Friday, July 9, 2010.  The 2010 
Constitution Week Award for Excellence will be awarded to Jane, 
long-time member of the Rachel Caldwell Chapter DAR in 
Greensboro, NC, for her creative website designed to help 
teachers promote Constitution Week, patriotism, and a love of 
history.  The award will be presented by DAR National Chairman 
Donna Elin during DAR’s week-long Continental Congress held 
in Washington DC July 7-11. 

  
 The website is the brain child of Jane Thomas, retired Guilford County 
history teacher who taught on and off for 35 years.  Jane served as DAR Constitution 
Week State Chairman from 1970-73 and has been active in DAR throughout her 
career.  Since retiring a few years ago, Jane jumped into disseminating information to 
teachers and students about American history and related topics.  She ran into a 
roadblock trying to send information to many different school systems, and the 
Guilford County social studies coordinators had the idea to put the information on a 
website.  Jane contacted Linda Fusco and Robert Coltun, a local website design 
couple, and explained her problem:  she needed the website online as soon as 
possible so that teachers would have the information before Constitution Week in 
September 2009.  In less than a week, Linda and Bob had the site up and running.  
Since then the site has had over 5,000 hits. 
 
 Jane explains the website this way, “Teachers are constantly asked to 
celebrate different things, like Black History Month or George Washington’s birthday, 
that are not actually a part of the curriculum.  It is a godsend when you have 
something that you can just pull out and use without researching.”  The website is just 
that:  a compilation of short writings, quizzes, games, puzzles, word searches, fun fact sheets, posters, etc., all 
of which can be easily downloaded by teachers for use in the classroom.  One of the favorites is called “Happy 
Birthday to the Constitution,” a card that can be printed by the teacher and signed by students.  
 

 The website was designed by Linda Fusco and Bob 
Coltun, owners of the Greensboro-based website development 
company Cookies and Bytes (see ad on Page 11).  Linda and 
Bob live in Aycock across from Sternberger Park.  Linda is 
newsletter editor of Neighborhood News , and her husband Bob 
works for Market America in Greensboro.   
 
 Jane continues to teach about the Constitution, and you 
can see her featured on a video of “Patriotic Polly” on the website.  
Dressed in Colonial garb, Jane talks to fourth graders at Brown 
Summit Elementary School.  For more information, visit:  
www.historybelle.com. 
 

 
See Ad on for Cookies and Bytes on Page 11 
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By Anne Finn    
   

Dale & Kimberly Edwards and their three children (18 year old Josh, 14 year old Tate, and 12 year old 
Grant) live at 117 Cypress Street.    They moved to the Aycock Neighborhood four years ago from the Lindley 
Park area.     Kimberly was involved in the initial stages of Harmony House as a teacher and during her years 
teaching there would drive through the neighborhood looking at houses.    She and Dale researched the area 
and searched for houses on the market.    They kept coming back to one particular house on Cypress Street, 
which kept popping up on the Internet under “real estate listings.”  The house had not been treated kindly, but 
they were ready for the challenge of restoring it.  “We are visionaries,” as Kimberly says! 
  

Dale was born in Lake City, Florida and 
moved to Greensboro with his parents and three 
sisters 30 years ago.    He graduated from 
Grimsley Senior High and has worked in the 
newspaper industry for over 20 years.  He has 
been Design Editor for The Business Journal for 
12 of those years.    The Business Journal is 
published weekly and focuses on businesses in 
the Triad area.    One interesting tidbit about Dale 
is that his mother was once on Jeopardy, and 
although she did not win, she won a bedroom 
set!   Dale also loves trivia, sports and philosophy. 
  

Kimberly was born in Bristol, Tennessee and moved to Greensboro with her family when she was 
four.    When she was in the 8th grade, she and her family moved to Colorado, then North Myrtle Beach, SC.    
Her claim to fame (other than claiming to be related to Benjamin Franklin!) is that she graduated from North 
Myrtle Beach High School - which is the home and alma mater of Vanna White!    She returned to Greensboro 
and graduated from UNC-G with a degree in Childhood Development.    She is currently working toward her 
Masters Degree in Education.    She has been teaching young children for over 18 years and has enjoyed 
serving as a Visiting Assistant Professor at Greensboro College in the Exceptional Child Development 
Program.    She is employed full time with Guilford County schools as an Exceptional Children's Pre-School 
teacher. 
  

Dale and Kimberly had their first date on Tate Street at the Hong Kong 
House and married shortly after.   They enjoy gardening, art projects, music and 
their 3 dogs and 2 kitty cats.  Their oldest son, Josh, is attending Western 
Carolina; daughter, Tate (remember the first date?) is graduating from 8th grade 
at Aycock Middle School; and son Grant is finishing up 6th grade at Kiser Middle 
School.   All their children are gifted musicians and actors! 
  

Dale and Kimberly love living in the Aycock Neighborhood where their 
children have many, many friends.  They like that the Farmer's Market is only 
two blocks away and that they have helpful, friendly, and caring neighbors.   
They can often be found working on their house or playing in their garden! 
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Anne Finn is a long -time Aycock resident and regular 
contributor to Neighborhood News.  
Photo Taken by Bert VanderVeen 
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Urban Harvest will be selling produce at the new State Street Farmer’s Market (between N Elm and N 

Church) every Tuesday from 10 am - 2 pm.   
 
Urban Harvest invites you to visit them at the Dunleith garden on Chestnut St.  You can schedule a day 

for you and some friends to come out and help, or check Urban Harvest’s calendar to see when members of 
their staff will be working in the garden.  Visit their website for more information:  www.urbanharvest-gso.com�   
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WHERE: NC A&T University Farm  
WHEN: Saturday, July 17, 2010  
TIME: 8 am -12 noon (Rain or Shine)  

 
North Carolina Cooperative Extension and the NC A&T University Farm will host the first-ever Great 

Tomato Tasting event, to be held on Saturday, July 17, 2010, from 8 am -12 noon, rain or shine.  The event will 
include the tasting of both heirloom and hybrid tomatoes and tours of the farm’s research plots.  The tomato-
tasting event is designed to help farmers select and grow varieties of tomatoes that consumers prefer.  Tours 
of the farm, led by faculty and farm staff, will be available throughout the morning.  Participants can observe 
high tunnel vegetable production, tomato grafting, and tomato production on plastic mulch.  The day’s events 
will include tomato cookery and canning.  NC Cooperative Extension staff and Master Gardener volunteers will 
be available to answer gardening questions.  More fun activities are planned, so bring your camera. 

   
Check the following website for registration information:  http://guilford.ces.ncsu.edu.  Click on the basket of 

tomatoes and follow the instructions.  The NC A&T University Farm is located at 3136 McConnell Rd., 
Greensboro NC.  If you have questions, call (336) 375-5876. 
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WHEN:  July 22, 2010  
TIME:  5 – 8 pm 

 
This will be a self-guided tour of some community gardens as diverse as the communities they are 

located in.  Learn what your friends and neighbors are doing in order to provide better, more wholesome foods 
for their families while saving on grocery bills and in many cases contributing fresh vegetables to those in need 
in our communities.  This event is sponsored by North Carolina Cooperative Extension in Guilford County and 
the Extension Master Gardener Volunteers.  Master gardeners will be available to answer questions.  For more 
information on the event as well as maps and directions, visit the Extension’s website (see link below).   
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By Linda J. Fusco 
 

This year’s National Night Out (NNO) is fast approaching.  NNO was introduced by the National 
Association of Town Watch (NATW) in 1984. The program was the brainchild of NATW Executive Director Matt 
A. Peskin and is billed as “America’s Night Out Against Crime.” 

 
The event began in an effort to heighten awareness and strengthen participation in local anti-crime 

efforts.  Peskin felt that a high-profile, high-impact type of crime prevention event was needed nationally. At the 
time of NNO’s inception, Peskin noted that in a typical ‘crime watch community’ only 5 to 7% of the residents 
were participating actively.  He felt this percentage was too low. Subsequently, he proposed a national 
program which could be coordinated by local crime prevention agencies and organizations, yet involve entire 
communities.  The first event in 1984 saw 400 communities in 23 states participating.  Nationwide, 2.5 million 
Americans took part.  The seed had been planted.  

 
National Night Out 2009 involved over 36 million people in 14,625 communities from all 50 states, U.S. 

territories, Canadian cities, and military bases worldwide. National Night Out 2010 is expected to be the largest 
ever. Once again this year, Target is a national corporate sponsor. 
 

National Night Out, a year-long campaign against crime, is designed to: 
·  Heighten crime prevention awareness 
·  Generate support for, and participation in, local anticrime programs 
·  Strengthen neighborhood spirit and police-community partnerships 
·  Send a message to criminals letting them know that neighborhoods are 

organized and fighting back. 
 

Along with the traditional outside lights and front porch vigils, most cities and towns celebrate NNO with 
a variety of special citywide and neighborhood events, such as block parties, cookouts, parades, festivals, 
visits from local officials and law enforcement, safety fairs, and youth events.  Aycock’s NNO 2010 will be held 
at Sternberger Park on Tuesday, August 3.  Look for further details on the website:  www.HistoricAycock.org. 
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Michaela Aileen Miller and Dean Hubbard were married 
on June 13, 2010 in  Sternberger Park beneath the pergola.  
Despite a pending heavy thunderstorm, the ceremony was 
beautiful.  A reception followed at Studio B at the Broach in 
Downtown Greensboro.   

 
Rick and T. K., parents of Michaela, are 25-year residents 

of Aycock neighborhood.  Michaela wanted to be married in the 
neighborhood and fondly remembers playing in Sternberger Park 
as a child.  Michaela and Dean are presently on a month long 
honeymoon out west.  They will be traveling to the Grand 
Canyon, Las Vegas, San Francisco and the California wine 
country.  Dean is originally from England.  Michaela and Dean 
will be moving to Europe within the year.  Congratulations to the 
lovely couple! 
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From the Editor’s Desk 
 

Residents are still complaining about garbage and dog droppings.  Dogipot Stations were installed at 
Sternberger Park, Dunleith Garden, the grassy green near Leftwich Tunnel, and Aycock Middle School.  
Please use them and pick up after your dog. 
 

Garbage pickup is on Thursday for Aycock residents.  As per the City’s guidelines, please make sure of the 
following: 
 

�  Have your can(s) at the curb by 7 am on your collection day 
�  Cans are at least five feet apart from each other 
�  Cans are not next to mailboxes, cars, or other obstructions  
�  No part of a basketball hoop overhangs an area where the automated truck will travel 
�  Your garbage has been placed in a garbage bag before being placed in the can 
�  The lid on your can is closed  
�  There is no yard waste in your green or brown can 

 

Editor’s Note:  Aycock participates in the Great American Cleanup every spring in cooperation with Greensboro Beautiful 
Inc. and the City’s Parks and Recreation Department and Solid Waste Management Division.  The last cleanup was April 
10, 2010.  Only eight residents showed up to help.  If you want to complain, you have to participate.  Let’s make a united 
effort next time, Aycock! 
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By Betsey Baun 
 

Little Bee  by Chris Cleave was a tough emotional read which led to Book Club’s ‘in and out’ discussion of 
the book held June 3.  The dialogue included a comparison to the book The Help  by Kathryn Stockett read earlier 
this year, and a look at immigration issues.  If you have not had a chance to read Little Bee  and are looking for a 
unique and powerful read this summer, you might want to give it a try.  The story follows the entanglement of two 
women’s lives and how they are bound to each other after encountering each other on a Nigerian beach.  The 
author tells the story from two voices: one a Nigerian refugee and the other a British professional whose son will not 
remove his Batman costume.  While some of the book club members found the book a compelling read, several 
skimmed the middle due to time or tough story line.�

On the lighter side, our next book is The Eyre Affair by Jasper Fforde.  As Paula Patch noted, “We wanted a beach 
read, and it has all ‘beach read’ qualities for every taste:  romance, mystery, fantasy, and literature. Plus, it's an 
engrossing, fast read. I read it a couple of months ago and loved it.” 

�

Contact Betsey Baun at betseybaun@hotmail.com  to Join Book Club �
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809 Post Street                               (phone) 336-274-6323  
Greensboro, NC  27405                       (fax) 336-274-7949 
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vick @kayheating.com  
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If You Can Think It, We Can Build It 

Custom Websites & Newsletters 
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Call Robert or Linda at (336) 617-7533 
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www.royalexpressions.org �
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Located in the CFBG Building Next to Music Barn 

Between Spring Garden St & High Point Rd 
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Find and circle all of the words that are hidden in the grid. 

The words may be hidden in any direction. 
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For more puzzles, go to www.puzzles.ca/wordsearch.html 


